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Minutes of the Meeting Held

September 26, 2006

The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Harrington Raceway, Harrington, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, September 26, 2006.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chair

	Robert L. Everett, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner

	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Kimberly A. Wilson, Commission Counsel


Absent

	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner


Others Present

	Phil Bangle, Deputy Attorney General
	Hugh J. Gallagher, DDA, Administrator, DHRC

	Dr. Jay Baldwin, Commission Bleeder Veterinarian
	John Hensley, Director of Horse Racing, Dover Downs

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Jack Ireland, Reporter, News Journal

	Robert Collison Chief Inspector, DHRC
	Hugh J. Gallagher, DDA, Administrator, DHRC

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs

	J.D. Dennis, Owner
	Patricia Murphy, Deputy Attorney General

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge
	Cindy Reeder, Court Reporter, Wilcox & Fetzer

	John R. Garey, Esq.
	Joseph Strug, Lab Director, Dalare Associates


Call to Order/Welcome

The Chairwoman called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:29 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Staats made a Motion to approve the August 15, 2006 Minutes as written.  Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business

· Taylor Letter re:  Eastburn:  Neither Mr. Taylor or Mr. Eastburn appeared today.  In his letter Mr. Taylor claims Mr. Eastburn is unable to pay his fine and asked for leniency.  The Commission discussed the matter.  There was strong agreement that the Commission’s previous decision should stand, and to deny the plea for leniency.  Chairman Steele directed the Paralegal to respond with a letter to Mr. Taylor expressing the Commission’s decision.  Mr. Gallagher presented the letter the judges will send to horsemen who have not paid their fines after the Superior Court has upheld Commission decisions.  Their failure to respond within a certain amount of time will result in an additional fine for financial irresponsibility.
· 2007 Track Licenses:  The Commissioners signed the licenses for both tracks.

New Business

· Public Hearing:  Proposed Rule Changes:  Commission Counsel announced that proper publication procedures were met, and the Commission paralegal confirmed no written comments were received.  A court reporter took a verbatim transcript of public comments.
· DHRC Rule 2:  No public comments were offered on Rule 2.  Commissioner Everett made a Motion to accept the language as published with no changes, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
· DHRC Rule 8.3.3.5:  Mr. DiMario mentioned the way this is written will not reflect the Commission’s needs.  Mr. Collison responded that Dr. Soma is not prepared to say they have the test yet.  It is expected that New Bolton Center and Dr. Hyde will be doing confirmation tests by the end of the year.  Mr. Gallagher added these are two different issues-one will be addressed later today in a proposed language for Rule 8.4, which involves testing procedures.  The second is that the EPO test is not ready today.  The test will be the first indication that EPO does exist in a horse and will not be available until late December or January.  Today’s issue can rest on its own merits.  Mr. Lockhart agreed the language does not address what was discussed in the Rules Committee.  This language will allow the ability to assign fines and suspensions, but does not address pre-race testing.  He urged the Commission to draft a rule to allow horses to be tested x amount of days from entering.  The Chair confirmed this was the discussion at the last rules meeting.  Mr. Gallagher said this issue will be addressed later in this meeting by Counsel.  Hearing no further comments, Commissioner Staats moved to accept the language as published, Commissioner Everett seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
· DHRC Rule 8.9.14.2.2 and 8.9.14.2.3:  Mr. DiMario said this is the part that removes the second test being sent out.  Ms. Murphy explained that language has been added to clarify the procedure, which will be renumbered.  No further comments were made.  Hearing none, Commissioner Everett made a Motion it be accepted as published, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
A final Order will be prepared and signed at the next meeting.  These rules will go into effect on December 11th.  The hearing concluded at 10:54 a.m.
· Safety Vests:  Dr. Baldwin’s letter to the Commission was summarized.  Mr. Boese felt there should be a Commission rule, but offered that as of October 8th, Harrington Raceway is requiring any drivers on the track at any time to wear vests.  Mr. Lockhart added that Dover Downs will have the same requirement.  He agreed a rule should be written, as he felt it was the clear intent of the legislature.  The Administrator will gather the facts consistent with industry standards, etc. and will present at the next Rules Committee meeting.  Dr. Baldwin thanked the two tracks for making their safety rules, and respecting the legislature’s wishes.  
· Equine Pharmaceuticals at Paddock:  Dover Downs was approached by Univet Pharmaceuticals for approval to sell their products at the paddock.  Discussion included items currently sold in the paddock, the potential of such items affecting testing procedures, and trainer’s responsibilities to present fit horses for racing.  Rule 5.1.27.11 gives the Commission the right to refuse the request.  After further discussion, the Commission’s majority opinion was that horses should be presented fit for racing, and such products should not be sold.   
· EPO Test Elisa Screens:  Mr. Strug offered Elisa screens are available and could be obtained right away, but the confirmatory test is the hang up.  Dr. Soma and Dr. Hyde’s trials for confirmation will be done to show that the test is specific before approval is given for use.   

· Christopher Height:  Phil Bangle and John Garey, Esq. came today to speak to the Commission regarding Mr. Height’s current problems obtaining a license in other jurisdictions.  No prior notice of their appearance was afforded either to the Commission, Commission Counsel or the judges. Mr. Bangle explained that Mr. Height agreed to a stipulated penalty with the condition that he never apply for a license in Delaware again.  Mr. Garey added that other jurisdictions are denying him a license based upon his agreement because of their interpretation of the Delaware ruling as a permanent bar, not a voluntary agreement.  The attorneys asked the Commission to rework the resolution, based upon unclear language in the original stipulation.  The proposed new stipulation was presented to the Commission for consideration and included a provision which would give Mr. Height a choice to never apply in Delaware, or if he applies, he would be suspended for five years.  Neither attorney brought the previous stipulation for comparison.  Apparently, Mr. Hurley sent a copy of the proposed stipulation only to Mr. Collison.  Mr. Height’s offense predated Mr. Collison’s employment with the DHRC, but he responded by explaining there is an unwritten industry standard between states:  If you apply to another state with the record he has, they will go back to Delaware for a determination.  His license has expired; he has served his penalty and paid his fine.  Mr. Height entered into the agreement, and he asked the Commission to be cautious with any language that would suggest to him that we would allow him to be licensed again.  We’ve had inquiries from other jurisdictions and will not comment.  The Chair said as a horseman he should’ve understood the reciprocity with other jurisdictions.  After further discussion, the majority of the Commissioners felt very strongly that Mr. Height agreed to the original stipulation, and the matter was closed.  Mr. Garey asked that the matter be tabled to rework it.  Chairman Steele asked for a motion that Ms. Wilson be given a chance to review all the information and to consider a new stipulation so Mr. Height not be given a lifetime bar.  There was no second.  Commissioner Staats moved to leave the matter unchanged with the stipulation to stand as previously agreed, Commissioner Everett seconded, Chairwoman Steele opposed.  The second Motion passed with a majority of Commissioners in favor.  
· Upcoming Meetings:  
· Horse Safety Task Force Meeting:  Chairwoman Steele, Commissioner Everett and Mr. Gallagher will attend at Legislative Hall this Thursday.

· Eastern States Racing Commissioners/Executive Directors Meeting:  Chairwoman Steele and Mr. Gallagher will attend September 29 – 30th in West Virginia.  

Lunch Break

A lunch break was called at 12:03 p.m.  The meeting resumed at 12:27 p.m.
Additional Discussion

· Meetings Changed to Second Tuesdays:  Many reasons where given for a permanent change; the Commission approved this proposal.

· Approval of Judges for Dover Downs Meet:  Mr. Gallagher submitted Scott Egger as Presiding Judge, John Wilson and Allen Cook as Associate Judges, and Dale Milby and Norm Short as Alternate Associate Judges.  After discussion and instructions to Mr. Gallagher, Commissioner Staats moved to approve the appointments as submitted, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
· Duplicate Licenses:  Commissioner Everett thanked Mr. Collison for the duplicate.  A duplicate will also be made for Chairwoman Steele.  
Public Comment

None offered.
Executive Session

Having no further business, at 12:27 p.m., Commissioner Everett made a Motion to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues.  Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Upcoming Meetings
· Rules Committee
October 3
10:15 at DDA, Secretary’s Conference Room
· Regular Meeting
October 17    
10:15 at HRI, Exhibit Hall Board Room
Adjournment

At 1:22 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Lambertson moved to adjourn, Commissioner Everett seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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